2024 TOWN MEETING MINUTES

March 4, 2024
March 4, 2024,  Annual School and Town Meeting was opened by Moderator A. Morgan Wade at 6:00 P.M.  
To open the meeting, the crowd began by reciting the Pledge of Allegiance, led by two Canaan School student volunteers.  After the pledge was recited, two members of the high school chorus sang the National Anthem.  The crowd applauded the performers, and Moderator Wade thanked the students. 

Moderator A. Morgan Wade introduced herself and said she was elected as the Moderator.

Moderator A. Morgan Wade stated that the meetings are governed by State Laws and the

Robert's Rules of Order will be modified if needed.  "My goal is to help conduct the meeting and you can always ask for a point of clarification.  You can question and challenge me.  articles must be moved, seconded, and restated, and they can be reconsidered up to the point where the next article can be moved, seconded, and restated.  Nonvoters that want to speak should identify themselves and will be able to speak once we suspend the rules." Moderator Wade asked anyone with questions to please stand up and wait to be called on.  Two microphone runners will be available tonight to bring the microphone to you.  Moderator Wade also stated to give your name so the clerk can take notes.
Moderator Wade began the Town meeting by reciting the warning.  

“The legal voters of the Town of Canaan are hereby warned and notified to meet in the Canaan Memorial High School Gymnasium on Monday, the 4th day of March 2024 A.D. at 6:00 P.M to transact the town business from the floor, and immediately thereafter, to transact the school district business from the floor:

ARTICLE I.  To elect all Town Officers required by law:" Moderator Wade requested, with no objection, that the entire list of officers not be read.  The list will be voted on at the Canaan Municipal Building tomorrow, March 5, from 8:00 A.M. to 7:00 P.M.  
Moderator Wade commented that she will read article by article if there are no objections.  Seeing no objections, Moderator Wade began with Article 1. 
ARTICLE 1.  Shall the voters of the Town of Canaan accept the provisions of 32 V.S.A. §4791 in regard to the collection of current taxes by the Town Treasurer?
A motion was made by Terrie Herr to open discussion on Article 1 and was seconded by Sharon Belleville.  Moderator Wade reread the article and opened the discussion.
No discussion took place.  Odette Crawford moved the question. 
Moderator Wade called for a vote.

Article 1 passed in the affirmative.

ARTICLE 2.  Shall the Town of Canaan vote to apply any surplus from the current fiscal year to reduce taxes in the next fiscal year?
A motion was made by Linda Harris to open discussion on Article 2 and seconded by Renee Marchesseault.  Moderator Wade reread the article and opened the discussion.
Odette Crawford moved the question.

Moderator Wade called for a vote.

Article 2 passed in the affirmative.
ARTICLE 3.  Shall the voters of the Town of Canaan, under 32 V.S.A §4773 (B), establish an annual property and personal tax due date of October 1 and if this date falls on a weekend the due date will be moved to the following Monday?

A motion was made by Linda Harris to open discussion on Article 3 and seconded by Terrie Herr.  Moderator Wade reread the article and opened the discussion.
Odette Crawford questioned the wording of the article, specifically the inclusion of personal taxes.  Town Clerk and Treasurer Zachary Brown responded that it was an error. Town Clerk and Treasurer Brown made a motion to amend the article to have the words "and personal" stricken from it.  Odette Crawford seconded the motion.  Moderator Wade reread the amendment and called for a vote.  The amendment was passed in the affirmative.  
Discussion returned to the newly amended article.  Seeing no further discussion, Moderator Wade called for a vote.  
Article 3, which included the above amendment, was passed in the affirmative. 

ARTICLE 4.  Shall the voters of the Town of Canaan, under 32 V.S.A §4773 (B), establish a uniform method of property and personal tax payment acceptance, which shall henceforth be defined as any monies received, either via the mail or physical delivery, on or before the annual due date and all payments delivered via the mail and affixed with a legal USPS postmark dated on or before the day preceding the annual due date?

A motion was made by Odette Crawford to open discussion on Article 4 and seconded by Terrie Herr.  Moderator Wade reread the article and opened the discussion.
Terrie Herr stated that she believed the article needed the same amendment as Article 3.  Terrie Herr made the motion to strike "and personal" from the Article.  Town Clerk and Treasurer Brown seconded the motion.  Moderator Wade reread the amendment and called for a vote.  The amendment was passed in the affirmative.  

Discussion returned to the newly amended Article.  Seeing no further discussion, Moderator Wade called for a vote.  
Article 4, which included the above amendment, was passed in the affirmative. 

ARTICLE 5.  Shall the voters of the Town of Canaan, under 32 V.S.A §4773 (B), establish a uniform grace period for the payment of property taxes, which shall not exceed five (5) days past the established due date, in which time no delinquent penalty nor interest will be accrued on the late payor's account?

A motion was made by Odette Crawford to open discussion on Article 5 and seconded by Terrie Herr.  Moderator Wade reread the article and opened the discussion.
Terrie asked if the article should be amended to read "five (5) business days" as opposed to "five (5) days".  Terrie made the said motion.  Gordon “Tom” Trammell seconded the motion to amend the article.  Moderator Wade reread the amendment and called for any discussion.  Odette Crawford asked if this was new, as she thought this was ordinarily part of the Town's regular tax collection process.  Town Clerk and Treasurer Brown responded that this article and the other two articles have been the practice of the tax collector but are not set in stone anywhere.  Seeing no further discussion, Moderator Wade called for a vote.  The amendment was passed in the affirmative.  

Discussion returned to the newly amended article.  Seeing no further discussion, Moderator Wade called for a vote.  
Article 5, which included the above amendment, was passed in the affirmative. 

ARTICLE 6.  Shall the voters authorize the Selectboard to appoint a Town Clerk as provided in 17 V.S.A. § 265le?
A motion was made by Terrie Herr to open discussion on Article 6.  Odette Crawford seconded the motion.  Moderator Wade reread the article and opened the discussion. 

 Odette Crawford asked if the Selectboard could give a history or reasoning as to why the article has been placed on the warning.  Town Clerk and Treasurer Brown and Selectboard member Michael Daley gave a brief overview of the article, stating that it was brought forward at the 2020 town meeting but was defeated.  The Board brought it forward again to see the opinion of the voters.  The main benefit is that it would allow a much larger pool of applicants to apply for the job.  As of right now, the position must be held by a resident.  
Several voters indicated that they have been happy with the town clerks in the past and do not believe that this change should be made.  Noreen Labrecque commented that the she felt the treasurer position would benefit more from appointment, but the clerk position should remain elected.  

Frank Doe asked if the Board understood how other towns were doing this.  Town Clerk and Treasurer Brown stated he did not have the exact numbers, but several towns in Vermont were making this switch.  Frank Doe also asked who evaluates the Town Clerk.  Town Clerk and Treasurer Brown stated that it is done by the towns people every three years at the election.

Mason "Haze" Smith asked if it stays the way it is the elected person has to be a resident.   The Board stated that it did. 

Scott Leigh asked what would happen if no one applied for the job.  Selectboard Chair Mark Bullard commented that “that is our issue.”  If it is appointed, the job can be published.  

Jeremy Labrecque commented on the need for an assistant town clerk.  Discussion was held on this topic.  Odette Crawford commented that Zachary Brown sent out resources ahead of time to explain these articles and the many facets of the Town Clerk and Town Treasurer positions.  Chair Bullard stated that Zachary has the option to appoint an assistant.  The voters corrected him that it was "shall appoint."  Odette Crawford noted that Zachary Brown must be looking for an assistant immediately after the Town meeting. 

Roger Laflamme asked if there was money in the budget for the assistant clerk position.  Chair Bullard commented that there is money in the budget for the 8-hour-per-week position. 

Selectboard member Michael Daley clarified that if you want the position to remain the same, you should vote the article down.  If you would like to change the system, vote for the article. 
Mason "Haze" Smith asked if we could have it both ways.  If no one ran for the position, could the Selectboard appoint someone?  Chair Bullard stated that it would have to be appointed if no one ran. 

Terrie Herr asked to clarify the appointment.  She wanted to be assured that if this was to be voted in, the Selectboard would need to publish the position and not just select whomever they wanted.  The Board said that her understanding was correct.  

Susan Lepine asked for clarification that the appointment would be totally the Selectboard's decision.  They could appoint anyone they liked.  Chair Bullard said that she was correct. 

Richard Marchesseault stated that this happened a few years back with the constable and police department positions.  He commented that the voters should keep their right to vote. 

Shellie Bresnahan asked if it was appropriate to amend the motion to state that if no one is elected for the position, the Selectboard could appoint.  Noreen Labrecque commented that this is already governed by the statute pertaining to the election of a town clerk. 

Robert Baum moved the question.  Moderator Wade clarified: "If you are voting aye, then you are voting to allow the Selectboard to appoint.  If you vote no or oppose it, you are voting to maintain what we have, elected." Moderator Wade called for the vote.  

The vote was divided, but Article 6 was defeated. 
ARTICLE 7.  Shall the voters authorize the Selectboard to appoint a Town Treasurer as provided in 17 V.S.A. § 2651f?

Odette Crawford made a motion to open discussion on Article 7.  Renee Marchesseault seconded the motion.  Moderator Wade reread the article and opened the discussion. 

Rob Baum asked if this was a change.  Chair Bullard said yes, it is a change.  Rob Baum asked why we would do this again.  Town Clerk and Treasurer Brown repeated what he had said earlier about the town clerk's appointment. 
Mason "Haze" Smith stated it seems to be the same situation.  If the voters cannot find someone, the Selectboard must appoint someone. 

Moderator Wade made the same clarification as before.  “If we vote yes, the Selectboard can appoint.  If we vote no, the position stays the same.”  Moderator Wade called for a vote. 

The vote was divided, but Article 7 was defeated. 
ARTICLE 8.  Shall the voters allow the Alice Ward Memorial Library to accept the gift of a parcel of land from the Beatrice Holmes Trust to be known as the Jane Ramsay Schoff Memorial Flower Garden?

Terrie Herr made a motion to open discussion on Article 8.  Renee Marchesseault seconded this motion.  Moderator Wade reread the article and opened the discussion. 

Frank Doe started the discussion off by stating the property is now owned by Robert Lee and that he has spent a lot of time in the garden.   He stated that the library was not willing to take this on.  However, Robert Lee would subsequently award it to the Town if the library did not want it.  Frank asked how the town would pay for this garden.  Should they look for Tillotson Funds or set up a trust fund to go for the garden? 

Terrie Herr asked the Moderator to entertain a motion to allow Cindy Smythe, the library director, to speak on this.  Shellie Bresnahan stated that she would talk to it instead of Cindy. 

Shellie Bresnahan, a library trustee, discussed the issues the library trustees have with this article.  The first is that they were never approached about this article.  She stated it was a great thought, but the land should be deeded to Canaan.  She discussed the maintenance issue and mentioned that it needs to be redone entirely, as invasive weeds have infiltrated the garden.  Shellie spoke for the other trustees by stating they could not take this project on as they had other large projects being done for the library itself.  The trustees do not have the time to take this on.  Shellie addressed the fact that the garden will come with restrictive conveyances.  
Selectboard member Michael Daley stated that the most critical conveyance would be that the garden must remain a garden.  Roger Laflamme asked if the town could take on this.  Chair Mark Bullard stated that the town would be in the same boat as the library.  They would need to find someone to maintain it and funds to pay for it. 

Renee Marchesseault asked why the article appeared on the warning.  She wondered if the Board had just approached to take this on or if this was something they planned on.  She was looking for clarification as it seemed like no one wanted the garden.  Chair Bullard stated that Robert Lee called into a Selectboard meeting, asking the Board to place this on the town meeting warning. 

Shellie Bresnahan commented that if the parcel was deeded to the town, it would reduce the grand list slightly and, based on last year's tax rate, reduce taxable income by $250.  She also stated that maintenance will cost thousands of dollars every year. 

Frank Doe asked if B Holmes Trust could pay for the expenses and if money had been withdrawn from the trust recently.  Town Clerk and Treasurer Brown stated that when repairs need to be the fountain, for which the B Holmes Trust was created, is paid out of the general budget.  In his two years with the town, no money has been removed.
Moderator Wade called for a vote.  

Article 8 was defeated with one abstention from Daniel Wade. 

ARTICLE 9.  Shall the voters of the Town of Canaan raise and appropriate $13,144.00, with revisions, if any, for the following agencies?
	a.
	Orleans Essex VNA & Hospice, Inc.
	$   4,400.00
	 pg. 70

	b.
	Northeast Kingdom Human Services, Inc.
	$   1,944.00
	 pg. 69

	c.
	Northeast Kingdom Council on Aging
	$   1,500.00
	 pg. 71

	d.
	Rural Community Transportation
	$   1,100.00
	 pg. 68

	e.
	Northeast Kingdom Learning Services
	$   1,500.00
	 pg. 73

	f.
	Umbrella, Inc.
	$      700.00
	 pg. 72

	g.
	Canaan Naturally Connected, Inc.
	$   2,000.00
	 pg. 64

	
	AGENCY APPROPRIATION REQUEST TOTALS
	$ 12,894.00
	


Moderator Wade asked that if no objections, vote for the total amount.  No objections.

A motion was made by Odette Crawford to open discussion on Article 9 and seconded by Terrie Herr.  Moderator Wade reread the article and opened the discussion.  

Odette asked for clarification on section E.  She stated they only requested $1,250 instead of the warned $1,500.  Town Clerk and Treasurer Brown said it was a simple mistake.  Rob Baum asked if the numbers were the same as last year.  The Town Clerk and Treasurer stated they were all the same except for section E. Odette Crawford confirmed.
Mason "Haze" Smith moved to amend the request for Northeast Kingdom Learning Services to $1,250 instead of $1,500.  Fern Brown seconded the amendment.  Moderator Wade reread the amendment.  The amendment was passed in the affirmative, with one abstention from Frank Sawicki Jr.  
Discussion returned to the newly amended article.  Noreen Labrecque asked to clarify that the total amount would also change if section E were amended.  Town Clerk and Treasurer Brown responded that the new amount would be $12,894.  Seeing no further discussion, Moderator Wade called for a vote.  
Article 9, which included the above amendment, was passed in the affirmative. 

ARTICLE 10.  To determine if the town will vote to raise and appropriate the sum of $4,000.00 for the UPPER CONNECTICUT VALLEY HOSPITAL to help defray the costs of providing emergency and critical care clinic services.  Pg. 60
A motion was made by Linda Harris to open discussion on Article 10 and seconded by Sharon Belleville.  Moderator Wade reread the article and opened the discussion.
Odette Crawford commented that the $4,000.00 is the same amount requested as last year.  The money is used for the emergency services, and she feels the voters should consider voting on this request again this year.  The hospital appreciates the money they have received from the town in the past and hopes to receive more this year.
No further discussion took place.

Renee Marchesseault moved the question. 

Moderator Wade called for a vote. 

Article 10 passed in the affirmative. 

ARTICLE 11.  Shall the voters of the Town of Canaan accept the proposed Library Budget with operating expenditures totaling $86,676.00, of which $86,676.00 shall be raised by taxes, with revisions, if any, for the ensuing year?  Pg 32
A motion was made by Terrie Herr to open discussion on Article 11 and seconded by Linda Harris.  Moderator Wade reread the article and opened the discussion.  Moderator Wade asked if anyone from the library would like to speak on this.  Shellie Bresnahan, library trustee, asked if anyone had any questions. 
Seeing no discussion, Moderator Wade called for a vote.  

Article 11 passed in the affirmative. 

ARTICLE 12.  Shall the voters of the Town of Canaan accept the proposed General Budget with operating expenditures totaling $586,863.00, of which $501,015.00 shall be raised by taxes and $85,848,00 by non-tax revenues, with revisions, if any, for the ensuing year?  (Includes Transfer Station and Law Enforcement)
A motion was made by Renee Marchesseault to open discussion on Article 12.  This motion was seconded by Terrie Herr.  Moderator Wade reread the article and opened the discussion. 

Chair Bullard opened by asking if there were any questions.  He stated that the 45th Parallel EMS, Essex County Tax, and the dispatch center allotted amounts increased significantly.  Odette Crawford asked where in the budget these figures could be found.  Chair Bullard stated on pages 16-20.  Terrie Herr asked if Chair Bullard could explain the significant increases and decreases.  

Terrie Herr asked about the decrease in the town clerk and treasurer salaries line item.  Chair Bullard said it was due to the decrease in the assistant clerk's hours.  Odette Crawford asked how the county tax was figured out and the reason for the increases.  Town Clerk and Treasurer Brown commented that the county is currently trying to work out of years of mismanagement, which is the main reason for the increase.  He also stated that money was going towards renovating the courthouse, another major area that needed to be increased. 

Ben Champagne asked for an explanation of the dispatch center increase.  Chair Bullard answered that the increases were due to increases in the cost of living and the addition of new positions.  Selectboard member Alfred Buckley gave a further insight on the ongoing issues with the dispatch center.  He cited insurance and overtime and said that the dispatch center continually looks for grants.  He stated that everyone is welcome to attend the monthly meetings to understand the workings of the budget better.  Selectboard member Alfred Buckley discussed the ongoing issues with the UTGs and was later corrected by Steve Young.
Renee Marchesseault asked the Board to describe the increases to the 45th Parallel budget and what percentage of the budget Canaan is responsible for.  Chair Bullard answered that the increases were due to increased calls and the cost of living.  Steve Young commented that the increases in insurance costs and the EMS needs a new ambulance, and the price has increased astronomically.  He also commented on the increased costs of the aging building.  A discussion ensued on voters' gratefulness towards the 45th EMS and the Northern Borders Dispatch Center.  

Mason "Haze" Smith asked the Board to clarify the Essex County Sheriff's line-item increase.  The Board stated that the budgeted amount did not increase, just that the actual budget was an increase.  Last year, Sheriff Colby faced significant personnel shortages and could not fulfill our contracted hours.  He hopes to satisfy the contract better this year, hence the non-increase. 

Odette commented about the revenue section and complimented the Selectboard for using the total amount of ARPA money, specifically the splash pad, library, and water district projects.  

Moderator Wade asked if there were any further discussions.  Seeing none, she called for a vote.  

Article 12 was passed in the affirmative.  
ARTICLE 13.  Shall the voters of the Town of Canaan accept the proposed Highway Budget, with operating expenditures totaling $441,031.00, of which $246,178.00 shall be raised by taxes and $194,853,00 by non-tax revenues, with revisions, if any, for the ensuing year?

A motion was made by Daniel Wade to open discussion on Article 13 and seconded by Terrie Herr.  Moderator Wade reread the article and opened the discussion.  
Town Clerk and Treasurer Brown reviewed the addendum to the town report, which details the updated highway budget.  He goes on to explain that if you look at the salary line items with the highway and sewer.  You will notice there is a large discrepancy between the two.  The highway is extremely low, and the sewer is exceptionally high.  This was an error in how the office completes the shared operator expenses.  Typically, the highway covers the assistant's total hours, and the sewer reimburses the highway.  For whatever reason, on January 1, 2023, the account code was changed, and the sewer was paying the total amount.  The error was missed, and the sewer kept paying the reimbursement for the highway.  This essentially meant that sewer was paying double for their hours.  The addendum shows a $30,000 increase in highway expenditures, the amount the highway owes to the sewer department.  This $30,000 was used to lower the taxes for the 2024 year, and since it is no longer available, the tax rate will go to $0.2422, which is slightly less than 2023 but still an increase from the town report.  The addendum also depicts purchasing a new plow truck, which he stated the Board can go into further.  

Town Clerk and Treasurer Brown made a motion to amend the budget to read: "Shall the voters of the Town of Canaan accept the proposed Highway Budget, with operating expenditures totaling $627,190.00, of which $262,337.00 shall be raised by taxes and $364,853.00 by non-tax revenues, with revisions, if any, for the ensuing year?"  Mason "Haze" Smith seconded the amendment.  Moderator Wade asked for any further discussion on the amendment.  She read the amended motion again.  The amendment passed in the affirmative.  

Discussion returned to the newly amended article.  Odette Crawford inquired about the truck.  The Board, Town clerk, and Treasurer Brown delivered the answer.  The Board told the voters it was time for a new truck as the 2016 truck had deteriorated.  If it were kept for any longer, the maintenance costs would be more than the truck is worth.  Town Clerk and Treasurer Brown told the townspeople that the truck would be bought using $32,000 of capital reserve funds, and the remainder would be funded with surplus funds.  Brown told the townspeople that in the budget, the purchase was divided into two line items: One for the purchase itself and the other for the plow and other equipment.  Ben Champagne asked the Board when the new truck was in and if the 2016 truck would be sold using sealed bids.  The Board said that it would.  Moderator Wade called for a vote.  

Article 13, which included the above amendment, was passed in the affirmative. 
ARTICLE 14   To transact any other business that may legally come before the meeting   (Disclaimer: Any discussion that takes place under this article is for advisory purposes only; no action taken under this article shall be construed as legally binding action of the Canaan Selectboard or other legislative bodies within the Town of Canaan, VT).
Moderator Wade stepped back from her duty as moderator and put on her NEK Broadband representative hat to give an update on the NEK Broadband project.  She told everyone to keep an eye out for further updates.    

A short discussion was held on the Twin State Energy Link project and the telephone poles on 102.  The Board will look into this.  No other business was transacted.
A motion was made by Odette Crawford to adjourn the meeting at 7:25 P.M.  The motion was seconded by Terrie Herr   Moderator Wade called for a vote   The motion was passed in the affirmative.  
Moderator Wade adjourned the 2024 Annual Town Meeting at 7:25 P.M.  She asked everyone to attend the school meeting, which will begin at 7:30 P.M. 

Submitted by: 


Zachary William Brown, Town Clerk and Treasurer

Approved by:



Mark Bullard, Selectboard Chair 

A. Morgan Wade, Town, and School Moderator 
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